ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 31

August 16, 2009

From John Hoffmann

GOOD NEWS AND BAD NEWS OR FOLLOW THE YELLOW BRICK ROAD: Let’s see how the new sidewalk at Longview has unfolded so far.  In November Alderwoman Lynn Wright presented a budget item of $7,000 to give to the Creve Coeur resident who heads the “Mason Ridge Garden Club” to do landscaping in front of the Longview Farmhouse.  I had obtained plans for the landscaping and complained that the landscaping” project was beyond the expertise of garden club volunteers and was not a wise use of tax monies for several reasons.  Parks chairwoman Lynn Wright lashed out at me for questioning the great work done by the Garden Club.  However, the $7,000 request was withdrawn and a committee was formed to come up with landscaping plans. 

The committee did indeed come up with some alternative plans that were considerably different than they ones presented by the Garden Club.  The new plans scaled back the design.  They also included a sidewalk to go from the front of the house to the east to join the patio in the rear of the new $1.5 million 1,000 square foot addition that is referred to in this series of newsletters as “The Glass Double Wide.”  

Unbelievably on May 11 Alderwoman Lynn Wright and Parks Director Anne Nixon presented a purchase order for awarding a $25,000 no-bid contract to Poynter Landscaping to do the work.  I am quick to point out that a NO BID purchase order is in violation of city laws that require bids on purchases over $7,500.  The purchase order was killed and bids were planned. 

Next while walking the dogs around the Longview farmhouse I happen to walk along the existing patio that Lynn Wright wants to spend $16,000 to build a sidewalk to get to…and found it to be incredibly dangerous with multiple trip hazards.  I point this out to a number of city officials many who agreed with me that fixing the existing patio should be a clear priority. 

The new bid specs included repairing the existing patio.  Three contractors submitted bids.  Poynter Landscaping was not one of them.  The company that we were going to hand $25,000 in illegal no-bid work…it didn’t even submit a bid!

T. Hill Construction submitted a bid of $17,800 to do the sidewalk.  This is about $1,800 more than was originally planned under the no-bid proposal.  However, the actual landscaping was removed from the bid that eliminated $9,000. That was the good news. 

But, to fix the existing patio walkways and a decorative brick wall; the low-bid for that was $25,850!  We are money ahead fixing this as soon as possible and keeping people at functions held at the “Glass Double Wide” off the walkway until it is repaired just to avoid the liability exposure. 

THE GOLDEN SIDEWALK:  You might be asking how the sidewalk from the front of the house to the east side went up $1,800 when it was competitively bid.  Here is how…Poynter planned to use flagstone for the walk.  This is pretty but not necessarily the best when dealing ADA compliant walks.  Once again the parks people like to put Pretty before People and Scenery before Safety. 
The new walkway is going to be hard-set brick.  This means we are going to basically have the contractor build below grade a concrete sidewalk.  Then the contractor will build a brick sidewalk on top of the concrete one…allowing the concrete to keep the bricks in place over a long period of time.  Of course simply building a concrete sidewalk would be much cheaper.  But this is a case of scenery before sense or cents…and powers that be felt that a standard concrete sidewalk would be too ugly to have leading to the “Glass Double Wide.” 

I held my nose and voted for this…as it did two things…it fixes the dangerous patio (which should have been done when they built the addition) and it was done with a fair competitive bid.  I figured I got the first landscaping project by the garden club killed and then killed the illegal no-bid landscaping…I should compromise on the extravagant bricks-on-concrete versus just good-old concrete issue.  But for those of us who feel the addition to the farmhouse was a boondoggle this is just another example of the city spending more money than was necessary for something. 

ONCE AGAIN SAFETY DOES NOT SEEM TO BE A BIG CONCERN:  In May I researched a new bill to make distracted driving illegal.  This was in response to all the people who complained about cell phone and texting bans, saying there are plenty of distractions that are just as bad or worse.  Types of distractions mentioned included, reading, putting on makeup, shaving, eating with chopsticks or knife and forks, plus many others.  
My research found a state traffic law from Delaware that has been time and court tested for 30 years that made it illegal not to pay attention while you drive.   This law was enacted before cell phones existed. 

The stupid law passed in Jefferson City this year outlawed drivers under 21 from texting.  That led me to say if forced between riding with a texting driver who was 20 or 60; I would pick the 20-year-old over the driver with the tri-focals, arthritis in their hands and fat thumbs.  It was sooooo stupid that the Missouri Legislature did not have the brains to ban all texting by all drivers.  (Did anyone read Leonard Pitts’ column in Sunday’s Post-Dispatch?)
To make matters worse at the end of the Under-21 Texting Ban bill they added no other government could pass any laws controlling or outlawing the use of cell phones or other electronic devices. They didn’t have the guts to do it and have stopped a government body that does have the guts for passing a law.  This just reeks of lobbying money.  
The bill I introduced makes no mention of cell phones or texting…It simply says you have to pay attention.  If you are seen putting on makeup in the rearview mirror, reading the Wall Street Journal and driving, or driving with no hands while holding a cell phone with one and eating a burger with the other…you could be cited.         
 THE BRAIN TRUST ATTACKS:  I have to admit that I was pretty stupid at the meeting on one issue.  On the night of the meeting, I had been at jury duty all day and was battling a fever.  When Mayor Dalton wanted to know about my research for the bill, I told him I searched a number of existing state and local traffic laws.  However, I had momentarily forgotten exactly what statute my bill was based on and had to dig that up the next day. The bill itself had been looked at by a judge and former prosecutor.  The bill is pretty simple…it says:
Whoever operates a vehicle and who fails to give full time and attention to the operation of the vehicle, or whoever fails to maintain a proper lookout while operating the vehicle, shall be guilty of inattentive driving.

ALDERMAN INFERS POLICE DEPARTMENT AND POLICE COMMAND STAFF IS INFERIOR:  Here are three questions I got:  “What happens if I look down for a second does that mean I get a ticket?”  That one came from Steve Fons.  Next was from Fred Meyland-Smith, “I am being a good driver and take my eyes off the road to check the rear-view mirror, would I get a ticket?”  Then the mayor asked how you would make a case if he was driving down the street daydreaming and not paying attention. 

Fons and Meyland-Smith apparently think our police department’s command staff and supervisors are so bad that police officers issue citations at will and at their whim for their amusement.  But these are the stupid questions I have put up with for 1 ½ years.  Why is this a concern?  Are the cops writing people citations for 31 mph in a 30 mph zone or 62 in 60 mph zone?  No, of course they are not.  They are trained and supervised.  For Meyland-Smith and Fons to ask these questions is insulting to the police department.  

For the mayor’s daydreaming question…he would only be written the citation when he crashed into the stopped vehicle or the fixed object. 

This was such a stupid question that the next day when I sent out an e-mail answering the question that the bill is based on the 30-year-old Delaware law, I credited the question to Fred.  He quickly responded and gave the mayor proper credit for the day dreaming inquiry.  I do want to give credit where credit is deserved.  

This bill has now been sent to the police commission for review, something I had been trying to do since June without success.             
APPOINTMENTS:  The lone no votes.  On Monday Mayor Dalton had four new appointments, one each for the Police Commission, Arts Commission, The Green Team and the Conservation Commission.  

Rachel Crandell of Weidman Road had been slated to be appointed to the Green Team and was at their last meeting as a pending appointee.  However at the last minute she was appointed to the Conservation Commission. Tony Chao, a Green Home builder who lives on Clayton Road was appointed to the Green Team and the next night he missed his first meeting. (The Green Team could not drum up a quorum.)   

Dr. Nan Kullarni was appointed to the Arts Commission.  She is the third member of the Public Arts Commission.  We need to have five members plus me, the chairman of this commission, to show up to hold an official meeting.  
Finally there was an appointment to the police commission.  I will not mention the new member’s name, but since he was being appointed to the Police Commission I took the time to run a civil and criminal check on him through the Missouri Casenet website.  He was listed as the respondent in three divorce cases in 1979, 1986 and 2001.  Three divorces…heck that could happen to anyone.  Of course some could say that it is an indication that someone has bad judgment or a tough time keeping their word…but it happens.
POP! WHAM! ZAP! HOLY COMMISSIONER GORDON BATMAN!  However, the one that bothers me was the Protection Order filed against him in 1993 alleging adult abuse.   Now one of these orders could be filed against someone as strategy in a divorce case or just to screw with an estranged husband.  However from 1990 to 1997 I appeared regularly in traffic court and criminal court and from 2000 to 2005 every Tuesday I had cases filed in Maryland District Courts.  Protection Orders took priority over the regular docket and judges would stop hearing cases to hear a protection request.  I would guess about 80-percent of the requests I witnessed the judge issued the protection order.  Most of these cases were sad and sometimes frightening. 

I voted against this appointment under the belief, there has to be someone else out of 4,000 residents in a ward that has not had a Protection Order issued against him for spousal abuse that would like to be on the police commission.  Now I did share this information with two other alderpersons two weeks earlier.  I was the lone person to vote against this appointment. 

MAYBE A BACKGROUND CHECK WOULD BE A GOOD IDEA:  I asked the police chief if the department runs a criminal background check for persons being appointed to the Police Commission. He stated that since the position involves no authority or special access he does not.  However, the members are briefed by the police on procedures and manpower issues.  Also it would be a publicity nightmare to have a TV station or the Post Dispatch to do a story on a convicted felon sitting on the local police commission. 

THE OTHER 26:  Next the mayor wanted to do a mass reappointment of various commissioners.  Instead of naming reappointments one at a time he wanted to do 26 all at once.  All 26 had their terms expire on May 31.  The mayor could have reappointed five or six during our last four meetings and be current but he decided to reappointment them all at once.  The appointment sheet looked a bit like the invitation to a wedding being performed by Rev. Sun Myung Moon. 

THE BUDDY, THE PARTISAN POLITICAN THE GUY WHO DOESN’T LIKE RETIRED ST. LOUIS COPS AND THE ABSENT MEMBER:  The mayor asked for a voice vote for all 26.  I wished to discuss a few first.  Especially the reappointed to the Architectural Review Board of John Diehl.  I pointed out that John Diehl is a sitting state representative and automatically misses five meetings a year while attending to business in the general assembly.  (He actually misses a lot more) I further pointed out that that the Town and Country city government is a non-partisan and Mr. Diehl is not.  Mr. Diehl is an elected Republican and formerly had been appointed to the Board of Election Commissioners as a Republican Commissioner. 
Of course Mr. Diehl is a good buddy of Mayor Dalton. They actively campaign for each other.  As a state rep. Mr. Diehl, represents eastern Town and Country, Frontenac, Ladue, Warson Woods and some of Rock Hill.  He assisted Mayor Dalton with his lobbying efforts earlier this year.  Mayor Dalton, the lobbyist,  represents the St. Louis Board of Police Commissioners, and used the help of Mr. Diehl on the house floor to kill bills that would had helped retired St. Louis City Police Officers.  Now the question had to be raised as what concern are pension packages for St. Louis Cops to a West County legislator.   

While Mr. Diehl was on the Board of Election Commissioners, amazingly Mayor Dalton has hired as a lobbyist for the BOEC.  How an elected official can work for the Board of Election Commissioners is a pretty neat trick. 

Diehl accepted campaign contributions from Paul McKee, the Huntleigh resident,   who has been quietly buying up large chucks of North St. Louis without maintaining them and is now hoping to get state tax breaks to start redevelopment projects. Is it a good idea to have a politician who accepts money from developers sit on a board that rules on development projects?  I don’t think so, but the mayor and the other seven aldermen do. 
THE CLAUDE RAINS OF ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEMBERS:  From October of 2008 to June of 2009 Diehl missed eight meetings and attended one.  I can not understand with that attendance record how anyone could reappoint him, but Mayor Dalton is full of surprises. 

ANOTHER NO VOTE:  I also wanted to vote specifically against Dorothy Rogers’s reappointment to the Police Commission.  Having attended almost all of the Police Commission meetings in the last year, I never could figure out what her qualifications were for the Police Commission other than to refer to Mayor Dalton as “our wonderful mayor.”  That is of course better than Mariette Palmer at Conservation Commission meetings when she would make references to our “beloved mayor.”

In the end all I could do is vote against all of them…which I really did not want to do…but was forced to if I was going to vote against Mr. Diehl.   

WE DON’T NEED NO STINKIN PUBLIC:  In our last two newsletters we have talked about the Missouri Baptist Hospital request before the Planning and Zoning Commission. Will Town and Country allow residential property Missouri Baptist owns south of the hospital complex to be used for the green space requirements after they build on most of the green areas in the center of the campus?  

The other day I happened to drive down Glenmaro Lane (the street north of Clayton Road just east of I-270.)  Missouri Baptist Hospital owns most of the houses on the street.  The property they want to count toward the green space is at the very end of this street. There I found a public notice sign with  fliers about the July 22 meeting being cancelled, not about the upcoming August 27 P&Z meeting.   Here is what I had to wonder…WHO WAS GOING TO SEE THIS SIGN?  WHY WASN’T THE SIGN PLACED ON CLAYTON ROAD SO ALL THE INTERESTRED NEIGHBORS COULD SEE IT?   

I went to the Planning Director Sharon Rothmel and she said she was required by law to post the property involved and she had no discretion that she had to put it on the property.  THEN she said when they cancelled the meeting she also put a sign out by Clayton Road.      

Ah Ha!  She apparently does have some discretion!   I pointed this out and suggested she could both follow the city law and post the property…but there was nothing that said she could not also post at a location where people living nearby could actually see the posting.   To me letting people know is the most important factor. 

NOT ALL THE FACTS:  In last Friday’s Post-Dispatch’s business section reporter Tim Bryant had a story on the expansion plans of Missouri Baptist Hospital. Reading the story it sounded as if the Hospital’s PR department should have gotten the byline.   It was all about how Mo Bap was adding private rooms, but was also adding green space and a park if the city approves the plan.  It was a feel good piece and did not mention the ethical conflict of Mo Bapt getting rid of all the green space in the center of the hospital campus.  Also the article failed to mention that some residents were not happy about the park being built next to their homes, especially since it was really a green space trade off to okay the hospital expansion.   

ANOTHER FINE UPSTANDING DALTON LOBBYING CLIENT:  As you know Mayor Dalton over the years has represented such fine clients that have the health and safety of Missourians at the top of their list.  Of course I am speaking of the four cigarette companies and 28 brands of cigarettes Jon has lobbied for in Jefferson City.

I don’t know if you read the front page article in Sunday’s Post-Dispatch about the legal loan sharking going on in Missouri nursing homes, but if you did you would have read how low income nursing home employees are giving “Payday” loans by companies that are charging as much as 60% interest over three months. Both former Governor Blunt and current Governor Jay Nixon have criticized the operations.  The BBB describes the loan sharking Payday Loans to nursing home employees as “enslaving employees.” 

Who are these people running the payday loans?  They include Donald Bedell, president and CEO of both Health Facilities Management and Circle B Enterprises Holding Company, both of Siketson, Missouri.  Dalton lobbied for Health Facilities Management from 2001-to-2005 and currently lobbies for Circle B Enterprises.  Yep, helping companies give cancer to Missourians and helping other companies “enslave” low-income Missourians…quite a record.         

THE WINDMILLS OF 141 AND CLAYTON:  The owners of the commercial property at the northeast corner of Clayton and 141 are considering the possibility of requesting to put up wind mills to convert wind to electricity on the property.  Without any sound walls along 141 the residents of Kings Cove and Middlebury may not even hear them.  It is hard to be against wind power…unless it creates noise pollution. Of course the noise from two wind mills might not be noticeable at 11am and might be another story at 11pm.  The owners hope the two wind mills will create enough power to light the parking lot with some energy left over to sell to Ameren UE.                    

THEY’RE BACK!: Geez just when you are hoping that Mayor Dalton has stopped trying to expand Town and Country government in an effort to widen his own political power base by making unnecessary ego-driven appointments, the Town and Country Squires and Town and Country Ambassadors are back on the table. 

Here is what I wrote about the Squires and the Ambassadors in my very first newsletter in May of 2008:

Ambassadors and Squires

Three things of note were on the “work session” agenda.  The first was a discussion by Mayor Dalton of his proposed “Ambassador and Squire” programs. The mayor indicated he was working with staff to prepare ordinances on each.

He described the Ambassador program as a way for citizens to do good deeds.  He used the example of a welcoming committee for new residents. He later suggested that the ambassadors would be a good proving ground for future appointee to commissions or mayoral committees.  Sort of a “Minor League” for residents who have a burning desire to serve on a committee or a commission. 

As for the Squires he mentioned that Governor Blair in 1960 began the Missouri Squires to honor Missourians for good deeds and Town and Country should do the same. Now Mayor Dalton was not yet born when Gov. Blair made this pronouncement.  But being a new comer to Missouri from Connecticut he should know that many Missourians old enough to remember the Blair, Dalton and Hearnes administrations in Jefferson City would not remember any of them receiving an award from a good government association.  In fact in those good old days of Missouri you could not find a black on the Highway Patrol or a woman in state government in a position above the secretarial pool.  I don’t think that is a time I want to go back to. 

I made a statement that I consider myself a St. Louisian  first and I would hope that anyone doing good deeds might direct themselves toward folks living somewhere other than Town and County where people are living in $500,000-to-$3 million homes. I then asked the mayor exactly how are the Town and County Ambassadors or Squires a function of Municipal Government? I also asked why staff time and ordinances were needed for what could easily be private organizations.  They mayor said those were good questions but he was going ahead with the ordinances.

Frankly I do not see why we should waste the staff’s time from their regular duties on such things.  If a resident has done such good deeds the Board can recognize them with a proclamation.     

At the June meeting of the Community Relations Commission (a group whose need to exist is easy to question) they discussed the mayor’s Squires and Ambassadors program.  Here are the minutes from that meeting:

CITY OF TOWN & COUNTRY

COMMUNITY RELATIONS COMMISSION MINUTES

June 11, 2009 – 7:00 PM – at Longview Farm House 

Members present: Chairman Tim Welby, Narghis Ahmad, Kim Hove, Karen Tabrizi, Tom Woodward; City Staff: Mary Olsen; Absent: Andrew Frager, Donna Block, Pamela DeVoe, Lori Griffin, and Suzy Gunter

Meeting opened at 7:00 PM. 

MINUTES –Minutes of the May 21st meeting were unanimously approved as written.  

OLD BUSINESS

Town & Country Squires/Ambassadors
Copies of the revised draft ordinances and by-laws were distributed and discussed. More changes were made to one of these documents.  Questions arose regarding how Squires functions would be financed; the nomination, selection and rejection processes; and whether the Ambassadors will be a structured City Commission.  Chairman Welby will take these concerns and the new changes to the draft Ambassadors ordinance to the mayor, and will hopefully soon address these issues with the Board of Aldermen at an upcoming aldermanic worksession. 

The Public Relation Commission members who did show up brought up good questions. 
STORM WATER DISCUSSION:  This Monday 8/17/09 7pm at the Longview  Farmhouse the Public Works and Storm Water Commission will discuss how to prioritize future storm water projects.  Some of the problem areas listed on the agenda include: 

Pine Tree Subdivision

1800-1807 Nettlecreek

Summerhill subdivision

Thornhill Drive / Fiddlecreek Lane

Mueller Lane

Covington Place

13277 Tall Pine Court  

14 Ridgecreek / Tall Pine Court

Woods Hill / Chatsworth Place 

This will be a discussion on making a policy on how decide which projects get top priority once Storm Water projects can get some funds from the Parks/Storm Water sales tax.  Up until now, expect for a few emergency water situations all the money that is earmarked for both parks and storm water has flowed straight to the parks.   

If you know of anyone in these areas, you might let them know about the 7pm meeting on 8/17.      
THE OTHER CELLPHONE ISSUE:
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